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Col. Gary Barber, who will be turning 80 on January 7, getting into a place where he is most 

comfortable – the cockpit of a CAF fighter plane (or it could be a C-46 or even a DC-10). 
Happy Birthday, Gary! We all are proud to serve with you at CAF – So Cal Wing! 

Welcome to the Octogenarians’ Club, Gary! See Page 5 for more info. 

Wing Staff Meeting, Saturday, January 23, 2016 at 9:30 a.m. at the  
CAF Museum Hangar, 455 Aviation Drive, Camarillo Airport 

 
THE CAF IS A PATRIOTIC ORGANIZATION DEDICATED TO THE PRESERVATION OF THE WORLD’S GREATEST COMBAT AIRCRAFT.

http://www.cafsocal.com/
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New Wing Staff Officers 

 
The 2015 So Cal Wing Election Committee, comprised of 
members Ron Fleishman, Paul Kleinbaum and John 
Syrdahl, made the announcement of our newly-elected 
Wing Staff Officers to serve during 2016-2017 at the 
Wing’s Annual Christmas Party on December 18, 2015. 
 
The newly-elected Wing Staff Officers are: 

 

Col. John Lowe – Adjutant 

 

Col. Paul Willett – Finance Officer 

 

Col. Jason Somes – Operations Officer 
 

Congrats to all three new staff officers! 

 

Alan Gaynor & Dave Casey 
 

We’ll take a bit o’ kindness yet, 
For Auld Lang Syne 

 

Oh, we’ve missed you for these many 
months, 

Ever since you went away 
To that eternal flying field far above 

The frenzied fray. 
 

Where the weather’s always pleasant, 
And the beer is always cold, 

And the winds are always peaceful, 
And you never e’er grow old. 

 

Oh, now we know you’re flying 
With Bill and Charlie and Dave, 

And your crews are Ken and Les and Joe,  
For you they’ll always slave. 

 

We’ve been getting into Yuletide… 
It’s been two since you went down, 
And again we raise our glasses… 

And for you – another round! 
 

We will keep remembering your smiles 
As we go about our lives, 

And we’ll never e’er forget you, 
As long as memory survives. 

 
 

Dave Flood 
2015 
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Follow That Fjord !                   by Dave Flood 

 

 
© Photo courtesy of Charles Valentine 

Bluie West One – situated at the end of Eriksfjord, with 
a glacier at its east end. Col. Charlie Valentine 

provided several photos of his approach to BW-1. 
 
Bluie West One (BW-1) airfield was built on a glacial 
moraine at what is now the village of Narsarsuaq, near the 
southern tip of Greenland. Construction by the U.S. Army 
began in June, 1941, and the first plane landed there in 
January, 1942. As a link in the North Atlantic Ferry Route 
during World War II, it had a peak population of about 
4,000 American servicemen, and it is estimated that some 
10,000 aircraft landed there en route to the war in Europe 
and North Africa. Other important bases in Greenland 
were Bluie West Eight near the present-day town of 
Kangerlussuaq, and Bluie East One on the almost-unin-
habited east coast. 
 
Bad weather is frequent in southern Greenland, and 
Narsarsuaq is virtually surrounded by high mountains, 
making the approach to the steel-mat runway exceedingly 
difficult. The usual approach was a low-level flight up 
Eriksfjord. Landings were (and still are) made to the east, 
with takeoffs to the west, regardless of the wind direction. 
 

 
© Photo Courtesy of Charles Valentine 
Here’s the entrance to Eriksfjord. Three fjords looked 

exactly alike, and the pilot had to choose the right one. 
 

Bluie West One’s importance declined postwar, but the 
U.S. Air Force maintained it as Narsarsuaq Air Base 

during the early Cold War years, when it served as a re-
fueling station for jet fighters and for helicopters crossing 
the North Atlantic. The runway, by this time, had been 
paved with concrete. Jets require a longer take-off run 
than do propeller-driven aircraft, and the air base used a 
small tugboat to move icebergs out of the way of planes 
taking off over the basin west of the runway. 
 
The advent of aerial refueling, and the opening of the 
larger Thule Air Base in northern Greenland, made BW-1 
redundant, and it was turned over to the Danish 
government of Greenland in 1958. Today it is Narsarsuaq 
Airport, and is served by twice-weekly passenger jets from 
Reykjavik, Iceland, as well as by commuter aircraft from 
Kangerlussaq and other Greenland airfields. The airport is 
designated UAK, and the runway headings are 07 for 
landing and 25 for takeoff (070 and 250 degrees 
magnetic). There is no control tower, and a 4,000-foot 
ceiling is advised for an approach on instruments. 
 

 
© Photo by Jacky Simoud) 

Narsarsuaq Airport today. Note the glacier to the east. 
 
An important navigation aid for BW-1 occurred on July 6, 
1942 when the supply ship Montrose hit a cliff and sank 16 
nautical miles southwest of the airfield. Its rusting hulk 
became a checkpoint for pilots hoping to reach BW-1. 
 
Eric Gann, in his famous book Fate Is The Hunter, tells 
about his flight to BW-1 in an overloaded DC-3 in 1942. 
 
It is about thirty miles up the correct fjord on the north side. 
If you do not see that freighter you are in the wrong 
fjord…You will not actually see the field until you have 
made the last turn around that cliff; then it will appear all of 
a sudden so you’d better have your wheels down a little 
early. It’s a single runway with quite an incline…You have 
to land whether you like it or not. 
 
After approaching the fjord at 50 feet above the waves, 
Gann entered the fjord, and, when he finally spotted the 
Montrose, knew that he was on the right approach. 
 
Thanks to Charles Valentine and to 
www.warbirdforum.com 
Note: this article is reprinted from our Jan., 2009 issue 

http://www.warbirdforum.com/
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Gary Barber Biography 

Gary was born on January 7, 1936 in Kalamazoo, 
Michigan. His father was a private pilot and Gary took his 
first airplane ride when he was six weeks old. He grew up 
in the small town of Plainwell, MI, a little north of 
Kalamazoo. In 1940, the family moved to San Diego, CA 
so his dad could work at Consolidated Aircraft, building 
PBYs. In late 1941, the family moved back to Michigan 
because war was imminent, and his father wanted all the 
family to be together.  

Gary’s dad left to fly in the Civil Air Patrol (CAP) at 
Pascagoula, Mississippi – hunting Nazi U-boats off the 
east coast – for about a year. After the CAP was 
disbanded, he was taken into the Army Air Force as an 
armorer on Lockheed P-38 Lightnings at Santa Rosa Army 
Air Base in California. He wanted the family to join him, 
and, in 1944, Gary and his mother took the train to 
California. 

A happy year was spent on a ranch outside of Santa Rosa, 
where Gary’s mother was hired as a cook and Gary was 
hired to take care of the eight horses. After that, they lived 
in a “trailer park” – not like the nice ones we are 
accustomed to seeing nowadays. Another fond memory 
was when the three of them (yup, Steve had not been 
thought of yet!) went down to San Francisco to see the 
wild jubilation on Victory Over Japan (VJ) Day! The war 
was finally over! 

The family moved back to Michigan, and Gary continued 
his schooling, which was considerably more intense and 
more difficult there than it had been in California. In 1947, 
along came brother Steve. 

In 1951, Gary’s father’s health deteriorated, and they went 
back to California, this time settling in Brea. He spent his 
last three years of high school at Brea-Olinda High School, 
and some of his closest friends are among the fifty 
graduates. After high school, Gary attended Fullerton 
College for a year. 

During high school, Gary had joined the California Air 
National Guard as an aircraft mechanic. This was a real 
love of his young life, and it evolved (after a wild ride in a 
T-33 having a dogfight with four F-86s) into the Aviation 
Cadets organization at the tender age of twenty. 

Gary got to fly three different models of the F-86, the T-33, 
and the C-47. It was wonderful! In civilian life, Gary worked 
for his father in a liquor store and a Foster’s Freeze for a 
few years, and in 1961, moved to Ventura where he and 
his father opened Barber Ford dealership. 

 

Not loving the car business that much, when the 
opportunity appeared for a career as a pilot for an airline 
Gary jumped at it. A career of thirty-one years with 
American Airlines ensued. Gary retired at the mandatory 
age of sixty in 1996 – as a DC-10 captain.  Gary is married 
to Nancy, and they have two living children and five  
grandchildren. 

Gary had a two-hour “sit-around” in Harlingen, Texas when 
the CAF was based there, and, upon checking over the 
operation, he joined in 1983. He did not join any unit, but 
kept up his membership, and in 1991 joined the Southern 
California Wing. Gary was Wing Leader from 1996 – 1998, 
and served as Operations Officer for four years. He also 
served on term on the CAF Board of Directors. He loves 
the CAF and considers his colleagues some of the finest 
people around.  

Gary currently flies the F8F-2 Bearcat, the F6F-5 Hellcat,  
the SNJ-5 Texan and the P-51 Mustang.  He is qualified to 
fly our C-46 Commando, but she is currently “out of 
service.” This keeps him busy and out of the bars (most of 
the time). 

 

Gary, brother Steve, and nephew Steve, Jr. 

 

The Barber Brothers – no doubt reminiscing. 

 

Here’s Gary (second from left) receiving the Civil Air 
Patrol’s Medal of Honor on behalf of his and Steve’s 
late father, Stanley, who flew for the CAP in WWII. 

Our Fairchild F-24R Forwarder is in the CAP colors in 
honor of Stanley Barber. Presenting the award was 

Col. Frank Blazich, CAP National Historian. 
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Santa Barbara City College’s 
Contribution to Our PBJ “Semper Fi” 

                                                         By Macklin Bickford 

 
When we enrolled in Professor Julie Brown’s Marketing 
101 course at Santa Barbara City College in mid-August, 
my fellow students and I hardly suspected that we would 
be given a chance to contribute to the rekindling of 
American history. Professor Brown had sought to create a 
class that would teach the fundamentals of marketing, help 
students learn how to appeal to multiple target audiences, 
and to support a worthy cause. She challenged us to 
create a fundraising campaign for a non-profit 
organization. To that end, she partnered with Colonel  
Marc Russell of the Commemorative Air Force (CAF) – 
Southern California Wing,  to create a campaign in which 
SBCC students could raise funds to contribute to the 
restoration of their North American PBJ-1J Mitchell 
bomber “Semper Fi.” 

 

© Photo by Arash Afshari 

Col. Marc Russell showing one of the SBCC fund-
raising teams our North American PBJ “Semper Fi.” 

Each student group had a goal of $1,000 to contribute to 
the restoration of the PBJ to its original, flying condition. To 
provide a scope of the total cost of the repair, the engines 
alone cost $60,000 each. To date, about $6,000 and 
counting has been raised by all twelve groups -- reaching 
60% of our estimated goal. The plane’s location at the 
Camarillo Airport in Camarillo, CA allowed Professor 
Brown to incorporate the restoration project into her 
curriculum. More specifically, because the plane is only a 
thirty-minute drive from SBCC, the campaign to help 
rebuild the PBJ was a perfect fit for Brown’s class. 

The PBJ has been the personal project of Col.  Russell 
and his dedicated team of restoration volunteers for the 
past twenty-two years because it is the last Navy PBJ to 
survive World War II. Built in Kansas City in 1944, the PBJ 
was the type of B-25 bomber used by the Marines in the 
second World War, 

The So Cal Wing’s PBJ-1J is in the colors of Marine Bomb 
Squadron 611 – dedicated to the PBJ piloted by member 
Dave Fish’s dad and his crew, who were lost in the 
Philippines on a mission in WWII. Their plane was not 

found until 1955, and the remains of all the crew members 
are interred at the national cemetery in Denver, CO. 

Because the PBJ has held such an important place in 
military aviation history, marketing and fundraising for its 
restoration has been easier due to its “halo effect” on 
crowdfunding. The “halo effect” is a term used in marketing 
to describe a relationship between consumer and firm that 
is biased due to a positive experience in the past. Being a 
war-bird from WWII means there’s a large segment of 
Americans who have some type of sentimental attachment 
to military history. Twelve groups of students have been 
raising funds for individual parts of the aircraft -- from the 
bomb bays to the engines -- each group developing a 
dynamic marketing campaign to assure that every 
segment of the aircraft is funded. Because finding or 
building genuine parts for the retired war-bird are so costly, 
the restoration process has gone slowly. However, thanks 
in part  to Professor Brown and the students of her 
Marketing 101 class, the PBJ is scheduled to fly this 
January for the first time since 1993 - providing a happy 
ending to the long struggle to rebuild one of mankind’s 
finest pieces of aviation history. 

As of now, all twelve groups of marketing students have 
fundraising pages on either Kickstarter or Indiegogo; 
averaging ten backers per group so far. Any kind of 
contribution is welcome for the PBJ and its marketing 
groups. And for those who donate funds to the nonprofit 
effort, there is always the added benefit of the tax write-off, 
making a charitable donation even more appealing. 

As a student, the opportunity to be involved in such an 
inspiring class project that provides real-world skills has 
been a refreshing change from  textbook learning. Having 
to collaborate as a group, and to make trips to visit the 
war-bird at the CAF airfield, has brought the value of the 
class to a personal level. As a fulltime student, I can 
confidently say that I have never been a part of a 
scholastic program that has required and taught me as 
much as this marketing campaign has. A project like this 
forces us students to take the initiative and apply our full 
effort in order to succeed and be a part of the overall effort 
by many people over many years toward the goal of 
returning a WWII warbird to its former glory. 

 

© Photo by Arash Afshari 

Part of one of the SBCC fund-raising groups of 
students. Many thanks to them and their teacher, Ms. 

Julie Brown – for their contributions to our Wing! 
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Wing Photo Page I – January, 2016 

 

© U.S. Navy photo 

The shape of the new Navy ships – the guided-missile 
destroyer  USS Zumwalt (DDG-1000), launched at the 

Bath, Maine shipyard in Oct., 2013. At-sea trials began 
in the Atlantic on Dec. 7, 2015, It has stealth 

capabilities – its radar cross-section is akin to a 
fishing boat. It can carry two SH-60 helicopters & 80 

missiles. 

 

© U.S. Navy photo 
For comparison, here’s the destroyer USS Dahlgren 
(DLG-12), the ship member Avery Willis served on 
during the Vietnam War. Note how the new USS 

Zumwalt is built for stealth – no extraneous jutting 
surfaces. 

 

“I first saw the USS DAHLGREN DLG-12 in the summer of 

1966. The ship took my breath away!  She looked like a 
warship should look, ready for anything.  We spent some 
yard time modifying the stern to allow helicopters to land, 
then down to San Juan for gunnery practice - back to 
Virginia to take on ammo and supplies, and then off to 
Vietnam.  Our jobs:  SAR duty in the Gulf of Tonkin.  My 

Gulf of Tonkin Yacht Club patch is in our Vietnam exhibit.” 
Col. Avery Willis  (thanks to Avery for this article) 
 
Comparisons:    USS Dahlgren          USS Zumwalt 
Displacement:     5,800 tons                    14,564 tons 
Length:                512 ft,                           600 ft. 
Beam:                   52 ft.                              80.7 ft. 
Speed:                 36 knots                       30.3 knots 

 

© Photo Courtesy of Charlie Plumb 

“Proud to be with Viet Nam POW No. 1, Everett 
Alvarez, on POW Day with the crews of the USS 
Stockdale and USS Lawrence.” Charlie Plumb 

Note: Charlie was a POW in Hanoi for six years, along 
with Admiral Stockdale, John McCain, and Everett 
Alvarez. We are proud to count Charlie as a member of 
our CAF – So Cal Wing. 

 

The “Missing Man” table set at a Georgia  
Chick Fil-A restaurant to remember our service men 

and women who have not returned from conflicts 
that our country has been involved in over its history. 
We thank God for their sacrifice, and pray that there 
will truly be “peace on earth, good will toward men.” 
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Southern California Wing 

455 Aviation Drive 

Camarillo, CA 93010 

2016 WING MEMBERSHIP RENEWAL NOTICE 
January 1. 2016 

Dear Wing Member, 
 

It’s time again to renew your annual membership in the Southern California Wing of the Commemorative Air Force.  We 
sincerely hope you will retain your affiliation with our wing since we expect exciting things to happen in 2016. 
 
We are one of the leading wings in the CAF with more than 250 Wing members and 10 assigned aircraft.  Our museum 
has become a major attraction in Ventura County and both attendance and museum income have risen steadily.  Our 
plans are to continue this growth and we want you to be a part of these exciting happenings. 
 

To renew your membership, just remove this page from the newsletter (or make a copy of it), complete the information 
requested, enclose your check payable to the Southern California Wing, and return by March 1, 2016 to: 

CAF Southern California Wing 
455 Aviation Drive 

Camarillo, CA 93010 
Attn: Personnel Officer 

 
Any contribution in addition to your $50.

00
 annual dues will be greatly appreciated.  Contributions are welcome to help us 

complete the many projects we are undertaking, such as building the new museum facility, the B-25/PBJ restoration, or 
the Fairchild F-24 restoration, or any other project you may wish to support. 
 
If you joined the Southern California Wing in October, November, or December, 2015 your dues are considered paid for 
2016, but any contribution to any of our projects that you wish to make will be greatly appreciated. 
 

  Sincerely, 

  

 (signed) 

 Ron Missildine, Wing Leader 

 2016 Wing Dues $50.
00 

 Hangar/Museum Building Fund   

 B-25/PBJ Restoration   

 Fairchild F-24 Restoration   

 Other ______________________________________   

 Total   

Name:   Col. #:   

Street:   City:   State:   Zip:   

Home Phone:   Work Phone:   Cell Phone:   

E-mail:   

THE CAF IS A PATRIOTIC ORGANIZATION DEDICATED TO THE PRESERVATION OF THE WORLD’S GREAT COMBAT AIRCRAFT 

CONTRIBUTIONS TO THE CAF ARE TAX DEDUCTIBLE 


